




















































 

7.4. PROGRAM ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT FOR THE GENERAL PLAN 
AMENDMENTS AND ZONING CODE AMENDMENTS ASSOCIATED WITH THE 2021-2029 
HOUSING ELEMENT IMPLEMENTATION 

Nate Farnsworth, Planning Manger stated since the last Planning Commission meeting on June 
29, 2022, the comment period for the PEIR has closed and staff has taken all of the comments 
and provided responses to those. This evening, it is up to the Planning Commission to make a 
recommendation to the City Council related to the PEIR and Mitigation Monitoring Program that 
is associated with it.  
 
Since the agenda has been posted staff has received a number of public comments which have 
all been forwarded to the Planning Commission. The majority of the comments focus on the Bryant 
Ranch sites.  
 
Todd Litfin, City Attorney, advised that since the Planning Commission last met, a new law, SB 
197, was approved on June 30th and went into effect on July 1st. The law pertains to the 
timelines in which the cities with State-certified housing elements have to complete their 
rezoning. It extends the time period in part because the City of Los Angeles informed the state 
they couldn't complete their rezoning in time because they did not have the sites.  All the cities 
in the SCAG region are eligible for the time period extension if they have a certified Housing 
Element by October 15, 2022. This is not on the agenda tonight and it will be discussed at the 
City Council meeting on August 2nd. That new law is not within the Planning Commission’s 
purview tonight. Tonight's discussion is regarding CEQA issues and sites that have already 
been recommended to the City Council cannot be removed.  
 
Chair Darnell added that tonight’s meeting is to determine whether they will recommend 
approval of the environmental document in order to pass it on to Council who will make a policy 
decision. 
 
Mr. Litfin explained that Planning Commission reviews the environmental documents and 
recommends to the City Council whether to certify the document. 
 
Chair Pro Tem Pease confirmed that the sites that the City Council will ultimately decide on is 
not the subject before the Commission; their purview is solely related to the CEQA document 
and the comments should focus on what the Commission’s purview and responsibility is. 
 
Mr. Litfin added the comments should pertain to the environmental analysis in the CEQA 
document which includes analysis of all 27 sites, even the sites that the Planning Commission 
recommended that the Council not approve. This environmental document included an analysis 
of those sites because they don't know what the City Council will do.  The Commission’s 
recommendation from the June 29th meeting stands; it will be conveyed to the City Council for 
its consideration and final decision. Nothing the Commission does tonight can change that 
recommendation. 
 
Nicole Morse, T&B Planning, explained that they released a notice of preparation on April 29, 
2002, with a 30-day public review period. There was a scoping meeting on May 23rd and they 
collected comments then addressed some of those comments in the draft PEIR. The draft PEIR 
then went out for public review period of 45 days from June 1st until July 15th. The final PEIR was 
then prepared which included responses to comments and edits to the Draft PEIR which was 
released on July 22nd. 
 



 

A program level EIR, which is a broad-based analysis, was prepared to analyze the citywide 
policy documents and implementation of the Housing Element. When future development is 
proposed by a developer they would be required to submit site plans, elevations, a any applicable 
technical reports such as water quality management plan and/or a geotechnical report. The city 
would then make a decision on the appropriate CEQA documentation for that specific project. It 
could be a standalone EIR depending on what the project is and the impacts that have been 
identified. 
 

The approach they took for this program level EIR was to analyze the full build out of all the 
sites as required by CEQA. They looked at the total site capacity from 2,410 units across the 27 
housing opportunity sites. They incorporated various technical reports such as air quality, 
greenhouse gas emission, energy, noise, traffic VMT, and various public service providers. 
 
In determining if a specific impact is significant, they incorporated all General Plan policies, 
mitigation measures, state and local regulations that reduced environmental impacts. In some 
instances, standard regulatory compliance addresses the impacts with no further mitigation 
measures. For example, the California Building Code would address many impacts related to 
geotechnical. They recognized many comments on the Fairmont site related to biological 
resources and any biological reports as well as any focus surveys that may be required to occur 
at the time when a project is considered on that site. That level of analysis is not required as 
part of a program level document that they have prepared for the EIR. 
 
For areas that are not fully mitigated through existing regulations, they added mitigation 
measures. 
 
They received six agency organization letters and over 350 individual/resident comment letters. 
The main concerns are: 

• Traffic 
• Pedestrian and equestrian safety 
• Wildfire and fire evacuation 
• Water supply 
• Biological resources 
• Geotechnical hazards 
• Hydrology and water quality 
• Comments related to state housing law 

 
They prepared a master response for all the environmental related issues which are located in 
section 2.1 of the final EIR. 
 
Some comments were received after the close of the public review period that were not included 
in the final EIR but are included in the staff report. One of the form letters addressed the 
following concerns: 

• The traffic analysis had unreal conclusions related to Bryant Ranch 
• Concerns with traffic at La Palma and Gypsum Road   

o Lack of meaningful impact analysis on high-density, low-income housing caused 
by the rezoning  

o Increased crime rates and how the current law enforcement agency is prepared 
to deal with an increased crime – As for police services, they are required to 
examine whether the increase in housing would result in construction of new 
facilities. The PEIR did analyze this impact and corresponded with Orange 



 

County Sheriff's Department in order to determine that the increase in demand 
would not result in an impact on police resources or the need for new facilities; 
the impact was determined to be less than significant 

o Increase fire hazard and how will it affect evacuation of residents - The city's 
Sheriff's Department and Orange County Fire Authority have taken steps to help 
evacuation and implementing plans for future evacuations. With respect to this 
project, they are required to evaluate whether the additional units would interfere 
with emergency evacuations. They have included mitigation measures and 
identified that there are areas that are more adjacent to very high fire hazard 
zones.  They've included mitigation measures to require a fire evacuation 
analysis and fire protection plan for specific developments that may be proposed 
at any of those sites. 

o Inundation of local schools with new pupils and students and have the existing 
schools are prepared to deal with it future population growth water shortages - 
They calculated student population based on build out and compared it to the 
school district's current capacity. The district’s currently have adequate capacity 
to handle the additional students; however, it is a conservative assumption 
because growth happens overtime and student population decreases in more 
established communities. 

o Decrease in home prices - It is not an issue that is required to be addressed by a 
PEIR  

o Was population growth considered - Yes, it was considered in many areas of the 
EIR because it all flows into air quality, noise, transportation and other services. 

o Water supply - The PEIR did evaluate whether there is adequate water supply to 
serve the additional units. Yorba Linda Water District prepared an Urban Water 
Management Plan in 2020 which included build out of the city along with the 
housing opportunity sites and forecasted that it would have adequate water 
supply during normal dry and multiple dry years. They would have an adequate 
supply through 2045. The District has a water shortage contingency plan in place 
if they need to conserve water. 

 
Charlene So, Urban Crossroads prepare the traffic analysis for the Housing Element update. 
The traffic study evaluates the effects of the 91 freeway and the existing cut through commuter 
traffic within the study area, specifically along La Palma Avenue. The analysis was conducted 
on a typical weekday during peak morning and evening commute hours. The analysis is 
consistent with applicable analysis methodology, the operations analysis results recorded in the 
traffic study are an average of each intersection’s operations over a peak one hour, occurring in 
morning and evening peak commute periods. The heaviest volume occurs in the evening peak 
commute hours along LaPalma in an eastbound direction and southbound on Gypsum Canyon 
Road. All other approaches and lanes in the intersection do not have any capacity issues during 
the evening peak hour; as such, the overall average intersection operation is acceptable during 
evening peak hours on Gypsum Canyon and La Palma. Cut through traffic associated with the 
91 freeway is a regional issue and is due to capacity limitations on the highway. Providing 
additional lane enhancements and other improvements at the local level beyond those that have 
already been implemented is not anticipated to resolve the existing congestion or improve the 
congestion. Caltrans would need to implement improvements to their facilities in order to 
improve the congestion that spills over onto the local streets during the peak commute hours. 
The California Traffic Control Devices Committee (CTCDC) and Caltrans have enhancements 
planned for a new fly over on the 91 eastbound at Green River Road onramp to northbound SR 
71. The construction management contract was awarded late last year and the project is 
anticipated to go into construction later this calendar year and be completed 2025.  



 

 
The traffic study shows that operations at Gypsum Canyon/LaPalma deteriorates to LOS D in 
2045 traffic conditions; however, LOS D is still considered acceptable by the city's operation 
standards, therefore improvements were not recommended at Gypsum Canyon/LaPalma as 
part of the traffic study. 
 
Ms. Morse added the Draft PEIR that was prepared included comments received in response to 
those comments, revisions to the Draft EIR including suggestions from Yorba Linda Water 
District, updates to the boundaries of the housing opportunity sites map and table, revisions to 
biological resources and wildlife mitigation measures, additional correspondence from the 
Orange County Fire Authority that was added as an attachment and they revised the traffic 
impact analysis to address from CEQA agencies. 
 
Chair Darnell opened the public hearing. She stated that next week the City Council will 
consider the final PEIR, as well as the General Plan and Zoning Code Amendments. Tonight 
they are only looking at the environmental document and making a determination whether it 
should go on to the City Council for final approval.  She asked everyone to keep their comments 
to the topic of the EIR and the analysis that was performed within that document. This is not a 
blank check for all of these sites to be developed if the environmental document gets approved. 
Even if the sites are approved by City Council and the voters of the city, each site would still be 
subject to site specific analysis before any type of development occurs. 
 
The following were present in the Council Chamber: Kim Racette, Patrick Thrasher, Paulina 
Rodriguez, Dianne Kanne, Denise Franklyn, Mike Leyland, Dayna Kruger, Connie Phung, Daisy 
Shobokshi, Steven Harms, Janice Taylor, Janice Morger, Gary Poag, Juanita Dunham, Cyrus 
Pourhall, Rainer Butz, Ross McCune, Michael Fabian, and Peter Gambino. Russ Heine, Josh 
Schroeder, Carol Samaan and Margaret Thurston commented via Zoom. All spoke in opposition 
to the documents due to the following concerns: 
 

• PEIR is flawed because the traffic impact analysis does not include Gypsum Canyon 
and La Palma.  

• PEIR needs to be PROJECT specific, not program specific. 
• PEIR needs to elaborate on Richfield. 
• Time consuming evacuation during the previous fires due to traffic gridlock and inability 

to get to their children in a timely manner during the fires. 
• Short timeframe for the residents to review all the documents. 
• S5-008 should be removed from the inventory until a site specific PEIR is completed. 
• No changes were made to the PEIR after comments were submitted. 
• City should consider an empty lot on Rose Drive for development. 
• Why should Los Angeles be allowed to influence Yorba Linda’s unit allocation? . 
• Can Yorba Linda fall under SB197 and take more time to evaluate the sites? 
• Bryant Ranch and Richfield sites are already severely impacted by traffic. 
• Additional units will increase water demand and will exacerbate water pressure problems 

that currently exist.  
• Concern for adequate water pressure during fires. 
• Already narrow road on Richfield; it can’t accommodate additional traffic on Richfield 

with the addition of Target and Denny’s. 
• Parking will overflow into local neighborhoods. 
• Lack of transparency on the part of the city. 
• There was a lack of assistance from police and fire authorities during the fires; additional 



 

units will cause more of an impact. 
• Unfair distribution of inventory sites, they should be divided throughout the entire city. 
• Richfield area roads are narrow and already has inadequate sidewalks and safe parking, 

wheelchair access and trash cans have to be placed on the sidewalks. 
• Development of future cemetery will add to traffic impacts. 
• Additional traffic will increase pollution and noise. 
• Safety impacts to children with increased traffic and unknown people in the area. 
• Where will Church patrons park if residential units are built on the church property. 
• In the last cycle, 80% of the units were actually developed on 80% of the sites. 
• Bryant Ranch is disproportionately impacted. 
• Decrease property values. 
• Decisions are being made without listening to all the comments. 
• 35 units per acre – where will they park. 
• One block at Richfield, Yorba Linda Boulevard, Lakeview and Buena Vista will have 529 

units.  
• At the last Planning Commission meeting, OCFA stated they don’t have an evacuation 

plan. 
• Where will additional people be sheltered when there is an evacuation. 
• Rezoning impacts the entire city. 
• Lack of police assistance to monitor speeding traffic, crime and other safety concerns.  
• Removing trees will not improve CO2 emissions.  
• Loss of bird sanctuaries. 
• What is “mitigation” and is there a specific resolution on what the city is going to do? 
• The report’s data that was used is general data that goes across this state and across 

other cities. The PEIR report needs to specifically address the Yorba Linda community. 
• Building thousands of units when the residents are asked to conserve water.  
• S5-008 site should be removed from inventory 
 

Steve Harns asked with the new AB 197 law, can the city take advantage of the time extension? 
 

Mr. Litfin responded that it is a policy decision of the City Council.  
 

Daisy Shobokshi also stated that she did not receive the proper notice. 
 

Janice Taylor also added that she lives at Richfield and Buena Vista and asked the city for a do 
not block sign in order to help them get out of their street and she was denied. She also stated 
that she was not notified. There is no police presence to help with the traffic and speeding on 
the streets. 
 
Mel Wagstaff opined the city has a good plan with meeting the state’s requirements and only 
half of the sites will be developed. 
 
Josh Schroeder stated the Housing Element needs revision to correct the allocation of 230 units 
to Fairmont Canyon. HCD’s guidebook states that the open space land use restriction of the 14 
acres should have been taken into account when estimating capacity and it wasn't. It was a 
mistake, but the city keeps trying to push the whole process forward and the program EIR is 
based on the full build out of all the mistakenly allocated units.  It is dramatic over allocation 
given the topography in land use issues of this site. What would be the harm in asking HCD if 
they can correct the mistake and allocation for Fairmont Canyon before moving forward to the 



 

PEIR. Other cities which have been far less diligent than Yorba Linda have been given extra 
time. Reduce the allocation on Fairmont and identify a more suitable site in order to make up 
the difference to meet the required allocations. 
 
Margaret Thurston stated she submitted 26 pages of specific issues. She questioned that all 
sites have existing infrastructure to support the proposed housing but site S5-008 does not have 
any infrastructure it is a severely sloped canyon in a very high fire/earthquake landslide zone. 
The response she received was that she incorrectly stated that the Draft PEIR does not contain 
an environmental analysis for S5-008 and referred her to other sections of the EIR that 
contained the proper information. The site has been misrepresented as having existing utilities. 
It continues to be falsely misrepresented as having enough flat area to support 230 units even 
though the engineering report established only two and a half acres are buildable. The 
mitigation measures are futile because when any impact cannot be mitigated, the developer 
simply purchases credits from a mitigation bank. 
 
Paulina Rodriguez spoke in opposition and proposed to stop and properly review and address 
the issues that their residents have brought up.  The city has asked for the feedback but it has 
all been dismissed and in some instances not even acknowledged. Several questions have 
been raised about sites S5-008 and S7-005 and never answered in the report. S5-008 has been 
discussed that capacity is overstated based on buildable acreage and RM zoning. Even though 
HCD did approve the Housing Element, they discovered that it is out of compliance with state 
housing law. The PEIR and Housing Element are out of alignment and she asked that they 
pause and go back and fix all the issues. These sites deserve their own site specific EIR, 
especially if 200 units are going to go in a high-risk canyon. 
 
Chair Darnell closed the public hearing as there were no other speakers. 
 
Commissioner Masterson asked if the traffic study looked at the number of trips at the existing 
Bryant Ranch versus the number of proposed trips with the new zoning. 
 
Charlene So responded that the forecasting is based on the OCTAM traffic model therefore the 
information that is evaluated under the “without project condition” would be everything that is 
currently adopted as part of the city's general plan land use. The “with project” would be all of 
the changes as contemplated in the Housing Element update.  
. 
Commissioner Masterson asked if the existing shopping center would be backed out of the 
analysis because residential piece would be replacing it?  
 
Mr. Brantley stated the goal is not to eliminate the whole shopping center; there are essential 
services for residents in the center, however the center has underperformed since day one. It 
has a 70% or more vacancy rate right now and the leases are all short-term month to month. 
The Rinks tenant is not proposing to renew their lease and staff is trying to repurpose this center 
by introducing some residential and retaining some commercial services including the existing 
Taps Restaurant, gas station and Fantasy Burger. 
 
Charlene So stated the existing retail uses are accounted for as part of the ground counts that 
they collected. When they do traffic analysis, they are not trying to take any credit that would 
result in analysis that is not considered conservative for that reason they did not replace any 
retail in place of added units. The traffic is in the background analysis under the existing 
condition. 
 



 

Commissioner Masterson asked if a traffic study will be done for project specific development. 
 
Director Brantley stated a lot of comments refer to why they are not going to a project specific 
level analysis when there is so much potential for impacts. When there is no specific 
development project on the table for consideration, you cannot do a project level analysis. That 
is why the mitigation measures that are proposed at the program level talk about further 
analysis when a project actually is proposed on a site. When a project is proposed on any of the 
sites, staff will be complying with CEQA and will go through the initial study process looking at 
the proposed number of units, points of ingress/egress, the traffic distribution pattern and how 
they impact the levels of service at intersections. Then there will be mitigation measures that are 
tailored to address those project level impacts. A program level analysis is the appropriate level 
of analysis for a housing element or a General Plan. 
 
There's been a lot of discussion on how the PEIR is flawed and there hasn't been an 
appropriate analysis, and the traffic analysis is flawed because it doesn't drill down to the project 
level.  It is not correct. 
 
Commissioner Masterson asked if a fire evacuation plan will be completed? 
 
Director Brantley responded that there has been a lot of comments about traffic, particularly in 
an emergency evacuation. He asked the Chief of Police to talk about the current Orange County 
Sheriff's Department and Orange County Fire Authority evacuation protocol and how it is 
different from the 2008 Freeway Complex fire situation and how it has proved to be effective 
during the recent Blue Ridge fire. Comments make it sound like because they are working on 
more elaborate and formalized plans that they don't have something in place right now and that 
is not correct. 
 
Chief Joses Walehwa, Orange County Sheriff's Department, stated in 2008 there was no 
contract with OCSD; therefore, he is not in a position to address what happened during that fire. 
 
Chief Walehwa stated they looked at some of the other best practices that occurred outside of 
the county, specifically Riverside County, which had something in place with predesignated 
evacuation zones which had success. In 2019, OCSD started the process for reconfiguring 
evacuation zones. In October 2020, they had an opportunity to put in play the preconfigured 
evacuation zones. In talking with the previous chief and emergency services, it was an overall 
successful evacuation plan. The work continues and they have refined the process. In 2021, 
members of the Yorba Linda police services staff along with staff from emergency services 
conducted time trials of timed evacuations. The goal was to get a better idea of what would be 
effective by separating evacuation zones and their capabilities to evacuate the residents. The 
full implementation of these zones, in its current form, was in June 2021 and they closely 
coordinated Orange County Fire Authority and other OCSD contract cities as well as other cities 
throughout the county. They have tested it and have refined the plan and believe they are in a 
good position to address evacuations if it comes up again. 
 
He added that in addition to all the things they do at the street level, this county has a lot of 
resources and he strongly urged all the residents to check out ALERT OC and READYOC.com. 
Also, every resident needs to take responsibility for their evacuation plans for their family. 
 
Commissioner Masterson asked if the projects in the high fire zone will be required to have an 
evacuation plan. 
 



 

Director Brantley stated yes, there are mitigation measures for sites within the very high fire 
hazard severity zone. 
 
Ms. Morse stated all sites will have to prepare an evacuation analysis that would consider all the 
additional units and how they will impact the surrounding area if a fire occurs. There are also 
additional mitigation measures for fuel modification and sprinkler requirements, etc. 
 
Mr. Farnsworth added that if a proposed project could not meet the requirements for the 
evacuation plan or the mitigation measures it would be grounds for the city to deny the project. It 
would have to meet all the threshold requirements, as well as a variety of other development, 
building code and safety standards before the project could ever be approved. 
 
Commissioner Masterson asked if any project that comes forward will have to have a traffic 
study and evacuation study? 
 
Ms. Morse stated that is correct. 
 
Chair Pro Tem Pease disclosed he met with Gary Poage and Paulina Rodriguez on July 23 to 
hear their concerns about the RHNA process and specific sites. He shares Commissioner 
Masterson’s concern relative to the analysis of some of the sites as they move forward. He opined 
it would behoove them to address the high-density sites as part of the Mitigation Monitoring Plan 
in section 4.5. The Commission could specifically recommend to the City Council that any 
development on sites S7-001, S3-207, S3-012 and S5-008 be subject to an EIR to ensure that 
they have adequate disclosure with respect to traffic, safety, infrastructure and geologic 
concerns. Because of the density and notoriety of these sites, the Commission should make it 
clear that their intent is that they go through a full disclosure process. It may not be mandatory 
that they do that, but it is important that they point out that this process should be conducted to 
have full disclosure. He is willing to support the program EIR with that inclusion in the Mitigation 
Monitoring Plan. 
 
Mr. Litfin added that there are certain requirements under CEQA pertaining to what type of 
subsequent environmental review is permissible and allowed under the law. He suggested a 
different approach rather than mandating a specific CEQA review. Those specific things could 
be considered as part of that mitigation measure with greater detail. It makes it a mitigation 
measure that is then enforceable on the future projects but does not get the city into a legal 
problem as to specific requirements.  
 
Chair Pro Tem Pease asked if would be acceptable to require that section 4.5 of the Mitigation 
Monitoring Plan address potential public safety, evacuation, traffic and geological concerns for 
the four aforementioned sites. 
 
Mr. Litfin responded yes.  
  
Ms. Morse added the mitigation measures could be applied at the time an application is filed. 
 
Chair Pro Tem Pease clarified that regardless of what the initial study shows, for those four sites, 
they will be asked to look at those four specific technical studies. 
 
Commissioner Bernstein stated the extra safeguards should be expected to be in place anyway. 
The Commission has listened to the neighbors who have had concerns about sites, but he is 
uncomfortable that they are only responding to the people who say something about their 



 

backyard. He understands that time is a factor and not moving this forward can potentially put 
the city in a significant financial and legal challenge and asked Mr. Litfin to explain the 
consequences of not moving forward to the City Council. 
 
Mr. Litfin stated the state has put mechanisms in place to force its will upon cities including 
substantial fines of up to $600,000 per month, Attorney General litigation against the city and 
potential of the state taking over the city’s zoning and building department, and allowing things 
to be built without review at the city level. It is a substantial legal risk for a city to not have a 
certified Housing Element and not go forward. Litigation can come from the state as well as 
affordable housing groups and realty groups. All of the cities had to get the sites rezoned by 
October 15th, 2022, but because of Measure B, the state gave Yorba Linda additional time in 
order to put the measure on the ballot in November and if it did not pass it could go on the ballot 
again in two years. Two weeks ago, the law changed and he will provide advice to the Council 
next Tuesday on how it affects Yorba Linda. Because it is a City Council policy decision it is not 
discussed at Planning Commission. If the city is covered by the extension, the city will have up 
until February 15, 2025 to effectuate the rezones.  
 
Commissioner Bernstein asked if it doesn't go to a vote this year will they still get accommodation 
for two years. 
 
Mr. Litfin stated that will be discussed on Tuesday for the City Council to make the decision if 
that should occur. 
 
Chair Darnell stated they need to act as if October 15, 2022, is the deadline because the City 
Council has not directed them otherwise. 
 
Commissioner Bernstein stated in order to honor the resident’s clear sentiments on this, he is 
unable to support the PEIR tonight. 
 
Commissioner Masterson asked if someone could challenge the PEIR. 
 
Mr. Litfin stated CEQA is very clear as to when people can sue and it will not be triggered until 
any City Council action has been taken. The Planning Commission is only making a 
recommendation to the City Council. 
 
Commissioner Masterson stated it would have been helpful to have a high level evacuation study, 
but he is supportive of the document. 
 

Commissioner Darnell added that the Housing Element provides opportunities to build on those 
sites but it does not say that anything specific will be built on them. From the city’s perspective, 
analyzing a project that is not on the table is spending taxpayer resources without knowing what 
a developer will bring forward. You can't do site specific analysis until you know what it will be. As 
for comments about the state watching them, Mr Litfin is an attorney that must keep up with state 
affairs with regard to housing and her because of her professional life. Their response was to a 
comment about hoping that the state was not listening; the state is aware because of what is 
going on with the state housing policy; she asked for a motion. 
 
Chair Pro Tem Pease motioned, seconded by Chair Darnell, Planning Commission adopt the 
attached resolution recommending that the City Council certify the Program Environmental 
Impact Report (PEIR) for the City of Yorba Linda 2021/2029 Housing Element Implementation 
Programs and to adopt the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program with the changes 



 

discussed for the S7-001, S3-207, S3-012 and S5-008 to address traffic, geologic, wildfire and 
public safety issues. 
 

 
Ayes:   Darnell, Masterson, and Pease 
Noes:  Bernstein 
Absent: Singh 
 

Director Brantley stated this matter will travel to the City Council on August 2, 2022, and 
everyone should have received a public hearing notice if their property is within 2,000 feet of 
any of the 27 proposed rezone sites. The Commission’s action is a recommendation therefore 
the appeal process is not relevant. He urged everyone to attend the meeting. 
 
This has been a very difficult process and staff is operating under a guiding principle that they 
want to prepare the project in a way that complies with state law to the least extent necessary to 
be in compliance.  Staff is trying to retain as much local control in the city as they can by 
complying with the law because if you don't comply with the law there are consequences.  As a 
recent example, the city of Huntington Beach has been going through a lawsuit with the 
Kennedy Commission and had to pay the plaintiff’s attorney fees of approximately $4 million, as 
well as their own attorney fees and they still ended up having to comply with the Housing 
Element law. The threats and sanctions are very real. The cost of litigation would come out of 
the general fund that could be used for parks, roadways and other benefits for the city. 
 


